CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 3 October 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr J Williams, Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs L Doggett, Mrs S O’Brien, MAT Harbour, Cllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs JE Block, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, CJ Morris and D Meyer.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 5th September 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The next meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council.      
2. Email 23rd August 2019 One Voice Wales with a Welsh Government survey about the sector’s use of digital mechanisms to engage, meet and share information with our communities. The Councillors confirmed some of the answers and the Clerk completed the survey online on 19th September 2019. 
Highways / Playgrounds
The latest newsletter about the Tretower Drainage works was distributed on 21st August 2019 and the A479 was closed from 2nd – 6th September 2019 for the resurfacing work to be carried out. The anti-skid surface was laid between the 9th – 13th September 2019.
Representatives from the WG, Trunk Road Agency and PCC Highways had a meeting in Tretower on 26th September 2019 to look at the issues about the A479 which concerned the Tretower Residents. A comprehensive report about the residents’ concerns had been prepared and given to the Welsh Government for their response. The Councillors had a long discussion about the problems on the A479 through Tretower including the speed of traffic particularly the large lorries. Four of the Tretower’s residents lived adjacent to the main road and were badly affected by the noise of the traffic going over the thick rumble strips, raised 40MPH signs and manhole covers. The Clerk is to write on behalf of the Council to support the recommendations in the report that was presented to the WG.
There were several areas in the Council area which needed maintenance. The Clerk is to check the Council area to see if these points had been sorted by the Highways department and report them again if necessary. It was also reported that the hazel tree near the layby in Tretower was overgrown and obscured the sign for Tretower Court,
Correspondence

1. Emails 20th September 2019 Information Commissioners Office with a receipt for the Council’s renewal payment of £40 and the Council’s Certificate with an expiry date of 11th September 2020.
2. Letter 9th September 2019 Brecon Advice Centre with thanks for the Council donation of £100.
3. Email 16th September 2019 from Cwmdu residents requesting that the signs for the Cwmdu show be collected from various locations as the show had been on 13th July 2019. Cllr Mrs JE Block informed the Show Committee who recovered the signs.
4. Email 11th September 2019 Transport Wales with information about renewing Concessionary Travel Cards. Forwarded to all Councillors on 29th September 2019

5. Letter 25th September 2019 Cwmdu Village Hall Secretary with thanks for the Council grant of £600.

6. Letter 15th September 2019 Treasurer Cwmdu Eisteddfod asking for a donation. £200 agreed. Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr Mrs L Doggett.
7. Email 19th September 2019 One Voice Wales News Bulletin.

8. Email 24th September 2019 Cllr D Meyer with information about his attendance at future meetings and also with concerns about the recent road works in Tretower.

9. Letter 25th September 2019 Cwmdu Village Hall Secretary with a query about the Council’s role on the Village Hall Committee. The Clerk is to reply and ask for the Council to be kept informed about Village Hall major events but there was no need to be represented on the committee..
10.Email 2nd October 2019 Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Authority Draft Corporate Plan 2020-2025.

11. Email 3rd October 2019 Planning Aid Wales course 11th November 2019 “An Introduction to Planning.”

12. Email 27th September 2019 Citizens Advice Bureau asking for a donation. Not approved as the Council regularly donates to Brecon Advoice Centre.
13. Email 1st October 2019 PCC with the minutes of the Town and Community Councils meeting at Powys County Hall in Llandrindod Wells on 23rd September 2019.  Included is the budget presentation for Powys. Future engagement meetings will be held in Llandrindod on 11th March 2020 and 16th September 2020.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails received from 12th – 25th September 2019 for the 3rd October 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 19/17629/FUL – 05/08/2019 – “Conversion of redundant outbuilding into holiday let and use of garage / stables for parking and stabling” at Wellfield, Old Road, Bwlch. The Clerk was to reply to BBNPA with the Councils comments by the 26/08/2019, however the Planning Officer kindly agreed an extension to reply by the day after the Council meeting – 06/09/2019. The Clerk replied online to BBNPA with the Council’s comments on 06/09/2019.
2.  Planning Application 19/17721/LBC – 07/08/2019 - “Repair and alterations to the former listed threshing barn.” At Middle Gaer, Cwmdu, Crickhowell.  The Clerk was to reply to BBNPA with the Councils comments by 28/08/2019, however the Planning Officer kindly agreed an extension to reply by the day after the Council meeting – 06/09/2019. The Clerk replied online to BBNPA with the Council’s comments on 06/09/2019.
3.  The Clerk had to purchase maps for the two planning applications from BBNPA on behalf of the Council for a cost of £7.10.
4.  Planning Application 19/17804/FUL – 17/09/2019 – “Conversion of an existing ancillary domestic barn into a self –contained holiday let.” At Ty Mawr, Cwmdu. The Clerk is to reply online to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 08/10/2019.
Accounts
1. R Doak- Annual Salary - £3500.00
2. HMRC Income Tax - £875.00
3. R Doak –Expenses Stationery Allowance - £292.60

4. PCC – Allotments rent -£200.00

5. Cwmdu Eisteddfod - £200.00
Proposed by Cllr Mrs S O’Brien and Seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried
6. Audit – The Clerk wrote to One Voice Wales for clarification on the tender process. The Deputy CEO confirmed that it was acceptable to ask for tenders for a longer period than one year e.g. either three or five years. This would avoid similar criticism from the auditor as in this year’s audit report. The Clerk had posted the Notices for Conclusion of Audit in the Village Notice Boards.
7. The Clerk had drafted a letter to the bank for two Councillors to sign as authorised signatories to enable the Clerk to obtain information from the bank about the Council account and to be able to add / delete Councillors as authorised signatories from the account when necessary.
8. An email reminder from One Voice Wales had a proforma to be used by the Council to submit its annual return to the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales in a Statement of Payments to members.
9. Bank Balance - £9980.94 – Council - £4713.30 The War Memorial Restoration Fund stands at £5267.64. 
Playing Fields and Allotments 

Water Proposal for Allotments
The Clerk wrote to the PCC Property Department on 17th June 2019 to get approval to go ahead with the proposed scheme to provide a water supply to the allotments. A reply from the PCC Valuer on 28th June 2019 informed the Council that the request had been passed on to the Farms Manager who managed the Welsh Church Act Land Estate. Nothing had been heard about this so the Clerk wrote on 27th August 2019 and asked for a progress report. An email from the Farms Estate Manager dated 11th September 2019 informed the Council with regret that they were not in favour of the Council’s proposals. They sent the Clerk a different proposal, which he sent to all Councillors and to the originator of the allotment proposal. The allotment societies need to draft a reply to the Farms Estate Manager.
The Council has been advised that there was a rent review in April as the agreement had been in existence for five years and the rent had gone up to £55.00 for the playing fields and £195 for the allotments. The Council had paid £50 for the playing fields and there was now a balance of £200. The Clerk informed the allotment society that they needed to pay the rent of £195 ASP.

The Clerk received an email report of the Minutes of the Allotments Meeting held on 9th July 2019.
Place Plans / Village Design Statement.

Place Plans and Village Design Statements were discussed at the LDP2 training session held in the Brecon Town Hall on Monday 5th August 2019 which the Clerk and Cllrs Mrs L Doggett and Mrs S O’Brien attended. The Clerk asked the Principal Planning Officer for more information about the Place Plans and Design Statements and received a very comprehensive email with various briefs about them. The Clerk forwarded the email to all Councillors and put this item on the agenda. The Councillors’ decided that this item should be brought forwarded and discussed by the full Council.
Meeting Closed at 2016 Hrs.
